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Coming Events 
 
NEXT MEETING  
Wednesday 14 December 2005 
commencing 7.30 pm  
Kings Park Administration Centre 
 
Main features:   
 
David Knowles will give a talk entitled:  
 
“A database for macro-invertebrates of 
the Swan Coastal Plain” 
 
 
Insect in focus: 
 
Members’ Night – please bring specimens, 
photographs, slides, experiences to share and 
questions to ask. 
 
Excursion:  
 
No excursion is planned for December. 
 ______________________________________ 
 

Report on the October 
Meeting 

 
Main address:  
 
A/Professor Ian Dadour, Director of the Centre 
for Forensic Science, UWA, spoke on the 
topic: 

 
“101 things (nearly) to do with a maggot” 

 
Flies dominate our landscape. We find them a 
nuisance while we are alive but in death they 
are a benefit. What is forensic entomology? It 
was an art to the Egyptians, but it was not until 
the seventeen hundreds, that the French used 
insects in autopsies to determine the time of 
death. Very little happened after the eighteen 
hundreds until the Second World War when 
the Americans took up forensic entomology. 
The New Zealanders, English, Europeans and 

Australians now do forensic entomology. The 
Czech and Russians have done it for some 
time to determine the accuracy of the post 
mortem interval.  

 
Blue-bodied Blowfly Calliphora dubia 

Photo credits: see* below 
 

 
 

Green Blowfly, Lucilia sericata 
 

There are seven to nine species of fly in the 
south west of W.A. that visit dead bodies and 
about four species have their life cycle known. 
The police need an approximate time frame in 
which a death has occurred to help them with 
their research into the likely identity of the 
perpetrator homicides. The accuracy of the 
timing depends on the available knowledge 
base, which in most cases is dependent on a 
number of facts and assumptions concerning 
insect biology. Forensic entomologists have 
identified the time of death to as close as 20 
minutes to the fact, but they are not always 
that accurate – they once estimated that the 

3 



WESTERN AUSTRALIAN INSECT STUDY SOCIETY INC. 
NEWSLETTER FOR DECEMBER 2005 

person was dead two hours before the death 
occurred. The assumptions also concern the 
police service and the justice system, which 
both want an accurate post mortem interval. 
Forensic entomology is also used by the health 
industry with fly struck food, fly struck people 
in aged care institutions. Sterile fly maggots 
are also used in the treatment of gangrenous 
wounds. But sterile maggots can't be ordered 
without notice, as they take about three weeks 
to breed. 

 
Hairy Maggot Blowfly, Chrysomya rufifascies 

 

 
Black Carrion Blowfly, Hydrotaea rostrata. 

 
Forensic entomology is useful in coronial 
inquests. This is not without its problems for 
researchers due to the low rate of homicides in 
Australia, where we average about 30 
homicides per year. This compares with 
certain places in the US with similar 
populations where there are about 35 
homicides per month.  
 
Professor Dadour showed a pictogram of a 
typical fly life cycle. The fly lays eggs 
(although not all flies lay eggs, some lay 
maggots) and these eggs generally take 12 
hours to hatch. Atmospheric conditions, 

including light and temperature, can cause 
some variations of time. There's approximately 
20 hours between the first, second and third 
instars before they pupate. The pupae develop 
into flies some time between 9 to 14 days. Fly 
maggots can be large and smooth, large and 
hairy or small and hairy. Each type of maggot 
has to be collected and stored separately as the 
small hairy maggots will eat all other maggots. 
Most maggots will die at 35°C. They may 
form swirling masses at the third instar. X-rays 
can be used to determine the age of pupae.  
 
The Green Blowfly (Lucilia sericata) lays 
eggs but the Blue Bodied Blowfly (Calliphora 
dubia) deposits maggots. The Hairy Maggot 
Blowfly (Chrysomya rufifascies) will only 
come to a body 4 to 5 days after death. There 
is a secondary strike blowfly and then a 
tertiary strike fly called the Black Carrion Fly 
(Hydrotaea rostrata). Then the carrion beetles 
start to arrive, some of which eat fly maggots.  
 
Due to the lack of available human bodies for 
fly trials in W.A. pig carcasses are used as a 
reliable substitute. So far about 300 pigs have 
been decomposed. Some clothed, some 
unclothed, some partly buried and some 
covered with branches. Those covered with 
branches slow the flies up by as much as 24 
hours.  
 
A kit has been prepared, containing a poster, 
chart, net, vented jars (maggots produce 
methane which kills them in a sealed 
container), preservatives, forceps (30 and 
60cm long), a weather station (which should 
stay in place for ten days and costs $87), and a 
death scene form. The W.A. police don't use 
the death scene form and this can lead to 
problems, such as not telling the forensic 
scientists that the body was found in a wheelie 
bin. The Queensland and Northern Territory 
police use the death scene forms and this is 
very helpful in determining the environmental 
influences on the time of death. 
 
Work has continued into the evolutionary 
relationships of the blowfly and their prey, 
detection of gunshot residue in fly larvae and 
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pupae, detection of human DNA in fly larvae 
and entomotoxicology. Work is also being 
done on variations of temperature on fly 
maggot and pupae development and variations 
of temperatures in car bodies and various types 
of bins. For instance, it was found that with a 
body in a car it was 23 hours before flies found 
their way in. Only two species found their way 
in and it was 69 hours before larvae were 
detected. Two species of fly found their way 
into lidded bins and three species didn't.  
 
Pupal cases can be valuable for detecting 
gunshot. Traces of barium, lead and antimony, 
all indicative of gunshot, can all be found in 
fly pupal cases if they have consumed 
products containing these chemicals. The 
DNA of 80 species of blowfly has already 
been studied and adult flies are now easy to 
identify by their mitochondrial DNA.  
 

 
 

Poster in the Forensic entomology kit 
 
Professor Dadour gave an example of a 
problem showing how careful one has to be. 

Larvae contained human DNA and it was 
assumed that they had eaten the human 
remains, giving an early time of death. 
However, it was found that the DNA was not 
in the gut, but on the surface, so the maggots 
had merely crawled out of debris over the 
newly dumped body. So, with care, these 
questions are easily addressed.  
 
Some experiments were conducted at the 
Harry Waring Marsupial Reserve with bodies 
(pigs) hanging from trees. It was found that the 
pigs have to be hung in cages (after being 
killed humanely in the first instance) because 
bandicoots, kangaroos, possums, ravens and 
many other animals like to eat pork. Endemic 
species of fly are more seasonal in their 
development and behaviour, but cosmopolitan 
flies are not so predictable and more tolerant 
of colder temperatures. The research 
conducted here uses ten pigs per season. In 
America there is a research centre called the 
Body Farm where forensic research is 
conducted using donated bodies. This is a 
facility not available in Australia – so you 
cannot will your body to a body farm here!  
 
This was an excellent, informative non-gory 
talk, but it did put me off buying cooked 
chicken. I think I would enjoy catching 
maggots with 60cm long forceps without 
squashing them and sorting them into separate 
jars for separate species, so the little dears 
didn't eat each other. However, to be a forensic 
entomologist, I’ll leave that to others – Phylis 
Robertson 
 
All illustrations taken from Agriculture WA 
website: 
http://agspsrv34.agric.wa.gov.au/ento/forensic.htm

 
 

ooOoo 
 
Insect in focus: 
 
Terry Houston introduced the Spinifex Ant 
Ochetellus flavipes 
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In July of this year I participated in an 
expedition to the northern edge of the Great 
Sandy Desert where our base camp was 
located about 260 km south-east of Broome. It 
was here that I made the acquaintance of the 
Spinifex Ant, a fairly ordinary looking little 
black ant but one with unusual habits. What 
makes this ant of special interest and gives rise 
to its common name is its habit of collecting 
resin from the leaves of spinifex (Triodia 
species) and combining it with sand to build 
solid structures. These constructions resemble 
the work of termites. 
 

 
 

A nest of the Spinifex Ant built on the slope of a sand 
dune (covered runways arrowed). Photo: Terry Houston 
 

 
 

Spinifex ant nest vertically sectioned (part below 
ground). Photo: Terry Houston 

 
Nests of the ant are built above ground and 
look like small, conical termite mounds or 
sometimes like wooden stumps with roots 
radiating out over the soil. I sectioned one with 
a large sheath knife to reveal its honeycombed 
interior, which was heavily populated with the 
ants and their immature stages. The root-like 
structures radiating out from the nests are 
tubular and can extend for tens of metres. 
These serve as covered runways for the ants. 
 
A common sight in the area where these nests 
were found were what looked like little lumps 
of mud scattered over the leaves of spinifex. 
Closer examination revealed that the lumps 
were hollow and contained both spinifex ants 
and white mealy bugs. The lumps are actually 
shelters where the ant workers farm the mealy 
bugs for their sugary secretions.  
 

 
 

A shelter built by spinifex ants on a leaf of spinifex 
(Triodia sp.). This structure is hollow and protects 

several mealy bugs. Photo: Terry Houston 
 
The question arises – why do the ants build 
these above ground nests and especially why 
the covered runways? Most other ants 
excavate nests in soil and forage freely. The 
architectural habits of the Spinifex Ant are 
unique among Australian ants, nothing similar 
occurring even among the nine or so other 
species of the genus Ochetellus. 
 
The most informative article that I could find 
on the Spinifex Ant was a scientific paper on 
the ecology of the species published by 
Morton & Christian in 1994. The authors 
revealed the geographic range of the species as 
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northern Australian, ranging from north-
western Western Australia (but not indicated 
for the Great Sandy Desert where I observed 
it), widely through the Northern Territory and 
into western Queensland. They found that the 
species was associated with Triodia species 
throughout this range. Also, the mealy bug 
attended is the same species, Prorsococcus 
acanthodus (Hemiptera: Pseudococcidae), 
across this range.  
 
Morton & Christian tested the theory that the 
covered runways serve to moderate the high 
summer temperatures experienced in the north 
of Australia (all other nine Ochetellus species 
live in areas that are not as hot and dry). They 
found, though, that the runways don’t provide 
protection from high temperatures and the ants 
avoid using them in the hot middle hours of 
the day. They do use them at other hours and 
maintain them through the summer. The 
authors concluded that probably they serve to 
protect the ants from predators and parasites.  
The ant has an obligatory association with the 
mealy bug (though it is not clear if the bug 
depends on the ants). Because the ants feed at 
fixed sites, they might attract predators at 
regular trails without the runways for 
protection. 
 
The Spinifex Ant has been known under 
different scientific names since it was first 
described in 1896, having been discovered on 
the Horn Scientific Expedition to Central 
Australia. It began as Hypoclinea flavipes 
Kirby, was transferred to the genus 
Iridomyrmex by Clark in 1930, then 
transferred into Ochetellus by Shattuck in 
1992. The name Iridomyrmex rostrinotus 
Forel, 1910, is a synonym. The species 
belongs in the subfamily Dolichoderinae, 
which includes only stingless species with a 
transverse anal slit and a single node between 
thorax and abdomen. 
 
References: 
 
Morton, S.R. & Christian, K.A. (1994). 
Ecological observations on the spinifex ant, 
Ochetellus flavipes (Kirby) (Hymenoptera: 

Formicidae), of Australia's northern arid zone. 
J. Aust. ent. Soc. 33(4): 309-16. 
 
Shattuck, S.O. (1992). Review of the 
dolichoderine ant genus Iridomyrmex Mayr 
with descriptions of three new genera 
(Hymenoptera: Formicidae). J. Aust. ent. Soc. 
31(1): 13-18. 
 

___________________________________________ 
 

News, Notes And 
Announcements 

 
New Members 
Welcome to the following new members 
(location and interests are noted in parenthesis): 
 
There are no new members. 
 
Total Membership 
WAISS membership now stands at 102 full 
members and 47 family members. 

______________________ _____________ 
 

Bug-Eye 
(Observations of insects in the field.  
Members’ contributions welcomed) 

 
A sequinned caterpillar case – Terry 
Houston 

 
The most unusual caterpillar case I have ever 
encountered was received by the Western 
Australian Museum earlier this year. It is 
remarkable for being adorned with tiny, scale-
like pieces of insect cuticle resembling sequins 
sewn onto a garment. The scales cover the 
entire case and slightly overlap much like fish 
scales. At first glance the whole structure, 
about 12 mm long and strongly flattened, 
could easily be mistaken for a piece of skink 
or snake skin. Under the microscope, though, 
it becomes apparent that the scales vary in 
colouration, sculpture patterns and bristles, 
betraying diverse insect origins. Some pieces 
are iridescent and are probably derived from 
beetles. 
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Found in the summer of 1996/1997 in coastal 
sand dunes at Port Hedland, it was discovered 
when the collector (Brian Geytenbeek) noticed 
the specimen moving on a coarse grass. On 
close inspection, Brian saw that it was 
occupied, and being carried by a tiny 
caterpillar with a brown head. This was the 
only specimen he ever encountered while a 
resident of Port Hedland. 

 
Sequinned caterpillar case. Photo: Terry Houston 

 
Two moth specialists had seen nothing like 
this caterpillar case before but one (Gaden 
Robinson of the Natural History Museum in 
London) suggested it could well belong in the 
family Tineidae (which includes clothes moths 
and guano-feeding species). Larvae of many 
members of this family of small moths are 
known to make various kinds of cases.  
 
Many questions come to mind on seeing such 
an ornate construction. For example, did the 
caterpillar cut each of the bits of insect cuticle 
to size itself or select them from a heap? 
Where would a caterpillar living in coastal 
dunes find such material - ants’ rubbish tips? 
Dr Robinson suggested detritus in spiderwebs. 
Was the case constructed progressively and 
enlarged intermittently as the caterpillar fed 
and grew (a common practice in tineids) or 

was it built in a single sitting? Either way, it 
could be expected that a great deal of time 
must have been expended on construction, so 
how long does the caterpillar live that it should 
be worthwhile?  
 
Certainly, the arrival of this stunning larval 
case gave me increased respect for caterpillars. 
 
More information on tineid moths can be 
found in the following work: Robinson, G.S. 
& Nielsen, E.S. 1993. Tineid Genera of 
Australia (Lepidoptera). Monographs on 
Australian Lepidoptera, 2 (CSIRO, 
Melbourne). 
 
An unusual abundance of yellow admirals – 
observations by Robert Powell 
 
Yellow admirals (Vanessa itea) are not 
normally very abundant in Perth.  Their 
numbers increase in late winter or early spring, 
but usually remain quite low: only 
occasionally are they seen other than at 
breeding-sites or prominent hilltops, where 
they congregate. 
 
This year, on 1st August, I saw four on my way 
to work and another four during my shopping-
trip at lunchtime.  This suggests much higher 
numbers than normal: to see even one in the 
course of a day is quite unusual.  Admirals are 
strongly attracted to my garden, since it 
contains native pellitory (Parietaria debilis 
and P. cardiostegia), on which they breed.  
But never before this year have so many 
visited: on 9th August there were at times 20 or 
more, whereas in a normal good year there are 
not more than six or seven at once.  There 
were very few admirals this year until about 
20th July, when their numbers increased quite 
suddenly, reaching a peak in late July to early 
August.  As in most years, many appeared on 
Rottnest Island — but this year the numbers 
were exceptional.  On 10th August, naturalist 
Robyn Benken counted 25 while cycling a 
distance of 4 km (between Longreach and 
Crayfish Rock).  By late August the numbers 
in Perth and on Rottnest were decreasing, and 
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on 11th September I saw only one in my 
garden. 
 
The numbers this year, are not without 
precedent: exceptional numbers appeared also 
in 1992.  At that stage I had very little pellitory 
in my garden, but from general observations I 
believe there were even more admirals that 
year than this.   
 
This winter’s admirals will not have emerged 
locally, as there had been very few signs of 
larvae in Perth or on Rottnest.  They will have 
migrated from elsewhere — I suspect mostly 
the pastoral areas of Western Australia, where 
pellitory occurs around some of the granite 
rocks and salt lakes.  The unusually good rains 
in southern W.A. in April and May may have 
allowed the admiral to breed well in those 
areas in autumn/winter, the resultant butterflies 
emerging in July and August and migrating 
southwards or westwards. 
 
The increased abundance of admirals revealed 
interesting behaviours.  In Yanchep National 
Park on 30th July I observed up to four 
crowding together head to head to feed at a 
small sap flow from a flooded gum.  This 
behaviour is known from eastern Australia, but 
admirals are seldom numerous enough in 
Western Australia for it to be observed here.  
Of even greater interest was the appearance of 
male admirals in the late afternoon at pellitory 
sites.  Between 4:30 and 5:00 p.m. on 31st July 
many males were establishing territories in the 
treetops above my garden, providing a great 
aerial display, often with four to six flying at 
once and interacting with each other.  
Subsequently I observed the same behaviour 
on other days in my garden, and at three other 
pellitory sites.  The behaviour, characteristic of 
males seeking to mate with females, is 
normally not seen at a breeding-site but at the 
district’s highest hilltop.  Prior to this year I 
had only once observed males gathering at a 
pellitory site.   
 
The admiral eggs laid in Perth in July and 
August produced an enormous number of 
larvae, which at small pellitory sites such as 

our garden consumed the leaves and other 
edible parts of nearly every plant.  In early 
October many admirals emerged in our garden 
(about 19 on October 8th), but the numbers 
overall were only average; many of the later 
larvae probably died of starvation.  Most of the 
butterflies that emerged were of smaller than 
average size, suggesting that food was limited 
even for many of the earlier larvae.   
 

 
 

Pellitory plant with many admiral eggs. 
Photo: Robert Powell. 

 
On Rottnest and Garden Islands, the extensive 
areas of pellitory and another food-plant, the 
introduced stinging-nettle (Urtica urens), 
provided an ample supply of food for the 
numerous larvae there.  On a visit to Rottnest 
on 15th October I saw a moderate number of 
newly emerged admirals, though not as many 
as I expected.  Bronwyn Edney, however, 
reports that, while spraying weeds on Garden 
Island during 10th-14th October, she 
encountered large numbers of fresh admirals.  
At times, when she was walking, or driving 
her vehicle very slowly, 20-30 at once would 
fly out from bushes or the ground.   
 
I would be interested to know of the 
abundance of admirals encountered in other 
parts of southern Western Australia this year, 
and would welcome a telephone call (tel. 9245 
2411) from anyone with such information. 
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A good year for flooded gums – Jan Taylor 
 
The Flooded Gums (Eucalyptus rudis) 
growing along the Wooroloo Brook near 
Noble Falls are normally defoliated in 
November after a serious attack by leaf 
miners. Each leaf may have as many as 30 
holes cut in it when the miners make their 
cases and fall to the ground. This year the trees 
are mercifully clear. Most leaves were not 
attacked at all, and few had more than three 
holes in them. It appears that most of the 
young larvae had died or were killed before 
doing much damage, because the leaves were 
covered in discoloured spots where the larvae 
presumably began to mine.  
 

 
 

Flooded Gum leaf with two mines. Photo: Jan Taylor 
 
The leaf miner is the larva of a small moth, 
Perthida sp., which is closely allied to the 
Jarrah Leaf Miner Perthida glyphopa. The 
moths generally fly in April when they lay 
their eggs. The larvae mature in October and 
cut an oval case out of the leaf, which drops to 
the ground. Once there the larva pulls its case 
under leaf-litter where it pupates for the 
summer. 
 
Examination of enzymes from populations of 
moths in adjacent trees show that there is little 
or no gene flow between miners on Jarrah 
trees and those on adjacent Flooded Gum trees 
– so the moths attacking the two trees are 
biologically separate species. See the 
publication below: 
 
 

RJ Mahon, PM Miethke and JA Mahon (1982) 
The Evolutionary Relationships of Three 
Forms of the Jarrah Leaf Miner, Perthida 
glyphopa (Common) (Lepidoptera: 
Incurvariidae). .Australian Journal of Zoology 
30(2) 243 - 250 
 
Dock-eating Caterpillar –Phylis Robertson 
 
While participating in a flora survey at 
Paganoni Swamp, north Mandurah, I noticed 
this animal eating a dock plant with 
enthusiasm. After coming to grips with its 
peculiar colouring, I noticed that in addition to 
its six legs, it had seven pairs of prolegs and 
no tail clasper.  Is it something the Agriculture 
Department has introduced to control the 
introduced dock (Rumex sp.), or is it some 
kind of local insect? 
 

 
 

Dock feeding larva. Photo: Phylis Robertson 
 
This is the larva of a Dock Sawfly – probably 
Lophyrotoma analis. This feeds on docks, 
including native Rumex species and 
Muelenbechia – Jan Taylor. 
 
Entomological observations on a trip to the 
Pilbara – Jan Taylor 
 
We went on a quick trip to Karijini and 
Millstream in November with the intention of 
getting photographs of the last three dragonfly 
species needed to complete a collection of all 
those found in the north-west. As usual there 
were interesting distractions – driving north 
from Newman there were many specimens of 
the Spotted Jezebel (Delias aganippe) flying 
over the road, and after a while a beautiful 
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scene flashed by too quickly to stop – it was a 
snappy gum with a large mistletoe hanging 
from the branches smothered in Jezebels. 
There must have been about 50 of these white 
butterflies all flapping around and over their 
mistletoe food plant. I thought I would look 
out for another one to photograph, but the 
number of Jezebels decreased with only few to 
be seen in Karijini. The main butterflies there 
were Grass Yellows, a few Lemon Migrants, 
Caper Whites and a Meadow Argus. No 
swallowtails were seen during the whole trip 
apart from one at Nanutarra. 
 
Climbing out of Knox Gorge I was struck by 
the sight of an interesting crane fly 
(Tipulidae). It had long, brilliant white fore 
and hind legs. The shelving rocks were 
burning hot, but instead of flying off, and 
hiding under a rock, it just went part 
underneath and seemed to hover there 
waggling its white hind legs in the open. When 
disturbed it moved off to another rock and 
repeated the performance. It reminded me of 
the whiskers of a crayfish under a rock. That 
was perhaps the intention – to scare off a bird, 
which might mistake the legs for the antennae 
of a large wasp hiding under the rock. This is 
another trick to add to those used by tipulids. 
Some have taken to resting on spiders’ webs, 
while others use their legs to rotate the body so 
fast that they disappear in a haze – many 
spiders, especially daddy long-legs (Pholcus), 
do the same. 
 
At Millstream the Coastal Caper bushes 
(Capparis spinosa) were remarkably healthy 
and flowering profusely. This is a rare sight, 
because Caper White (Anaphaeis java) 
caterpillars usually strip these bushes. 
Touching a bush gave a clue as to why – my 
hand was immediately smothered in ants, 
which presumably had kept the bush clear of 
caterpillars.  

 
 

Caper Whites mating. Photo: Jan Taylor 
 

The afternoon sun was hot and the red sand 
was near red-hot. This is the ideal condition 
for sand wasps (Bembix sp.). They always 
seem to choose the hottest part of the day and 
the hottest places to dig their nest holes. I 
watched them hoping to see what they were 
bringing in to provision their nests. Most use 
flies, but I did not see any brought in. There 
was a very small tachinid parasite fly hanging 
around – one of their many enemies. The 
adults are often attacked by stylops too, while 
beeflies (Bombiliidae) and wasp-mimicking 
conopid flies parasitise the larvae.  
 

 
 

Sand Wasp, Bembix sp. Photo: Jan Taylor 
 

When I opened a beer can a small wasp 
immediately appeared and hovered 
menacingly over the top. People in Europe are 
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very familiar with this hazard because the 
wasps there typically do this to any can, 
particularly if it has a high sugar content. The 
‘wasp’ settled and I saw that it was in fact just 
pretending to be a wasp! I first thought it was a 
conopid fly come for the sand wasps, but on 
closer examination I saw it was a hover fly 
(Syrphidae). According to the CSIRO text 
these two wasp mimics are both very similar 
and confusing even to the extent of their wing 
venation. Apart from the stripes and wasp 
behaviour, the wings have a darkened front, 
which makes them look as if folded like those 
of a wasp. As far as I can tell this was a 
specimen of the Honey Fly, Ceriana ornata. It 
should perhaps be renamed the beer-fly – it 
reappeared the next day on cue. 
 

 
 

Wasp-mimicking hoverfly. Photo: Jan Taylor 
 

As to the dragonflies – there were many in the 
Karijini Gorges, but very few at Millstream. I 
had one success at Millstream – the tiny 
Pilbara Archtail, Nannophlebia injibandi, 
named after the local Yingibarndi people, who 

are deeply involved in managing the park. I 
still have two more photos to get! 

 

 

 
 

Pilbara Archtail, Nannophlebia injibandi.  
Photo: Jan Taylor 

 
The final stretch included a night on the 
Murchison River at Galena. There was such a 
strong wind blowing in the evening that 
Australian Emperor Dragonflies had some 
difficulty hawking. It was beautifully still at 
sunrise, however, and I noticed large swarms 
of what I thought were midges dancing high 
over the water. Getting a closer look I was able 
to see that they had three long tails and were 
clearly mayflies (Ephemeroptera). I am more 
used to the much larger species found in the 
UK – which fly in May, of course! In Australia 
I usually just see the odd one, often attracted to 
lights, but here was a massive collection of 
thousands, much more than I have ever seen 
before. 
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